City of Kodiak Regular Council Meeting Agenda for August 9, 2012
7:30 p.m., at 710 Mill Bay Road, Assembly Chambers (Room 232)
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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

DRAFT OF THE CITY OF KODIAK
HELD THURSDAY, JULY 12, 2012

IN THE BOROUGH ASSEMBLY CHAMBERS

IL.

I1I.

IV.

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/INVOCATION

Mayor Pat Branson called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. Councilmembers Randall C. Bishop,
Charles E. Davidson, Terry J. Haines, Gabriel T. Saravia, Mark Anthony G. Vizcocho, and John
B. Whiddon were present and constituted a quorum. City Manager Aimée Kniaziowski, City
Clerk Debra L. Marlar, and Deputy Clerk Matthew Gandel were also present.

After the Pledge of Allegiance, Salvation Army Sergeant Major Dave Blackater gave the invoca-
tion.

PREVIOUS MINUTES

Councilmember Whiddon MOVED to approve the minutes of the June 14, 2012, regular meeting
and June 21, 2012, special meeting as presented.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

PERSONS TO BE HEARD
a. Public Comments

Bob Scholze, Resource Management Officer for the Kodiak Island Borough, offered to answer
any questions the Council might have on Ordinance No. 1299.

Trevor Brown, Executive Director of the Kodiak Chamber of Commerce, reported on the
Chamber’s recent activities, encouraged the Council to approve the Economic Development
Agreement for FY2013, and thanked the Council for its continued support.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
None
NEW BUSINESS

a. First Reading, Ordinance No. 1299, Authorizing the City to Exchange Approximately
0.7 Acres of Lot 1A, Hospital Subdivision Owned by the City for Approximately 0.6
Acres of Lot 2A, Hospital Subdivision Owned by the Kodiak Island Borough, to Pro-
vide Additional Land for the City Cemetery and the Borough Long Term Care Facility

Mayor Branson read Ordinance No. 1299 by title. The City and Borough have been in discus-
sions about land needed by the Borough to build a long-term care facility behind the hospital.
City and Borough staff believe the best solution for both parties’ land needs is a land exchange
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of two parcels in the Hospital Subdivision. The Borough will receive land adjacent to the hospi-
tal needed to build a long-term care facility, and the City will receive land for the City cemetery
that will improve access along Chichenof Street.

Councilmember Haines MOVED to pass Ordinance No. 1299 in the first reading and advance to
second reading at the next regular or special Council meeting.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

b. Resolution No. 2012—-17, Accepting a Legislative Grant for Baranof Park Improve-
ments, Phase I1, Project No. 12-05/9001

Mayor Branson read Resolution No. 2012—17 by title. The City has been working on plans to
upgrade Baranof Park facilities since 2004. Due to the size and expense of the full park renova-
tion, staff developed a phased approach to the project in 2011 which improved the City’s grant
funding opportunities. The City lobbied for phased funding with the state legislature and re-
ceived a $2 million grant in FY2012 to construct Phase I of the project, which included replace-
ment of the football field and track facilities. The City’s continued lobbying efforts were
successful again this year, and the City received a $3.65 million legislative grant to complete this
project.

Councilmember Davidson MOVED to adopt Resolution No. 2012—-17.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

¢. Resolution No. 2012-18, Accepting a Legislative Grant for Pier III Replacement, Pro-
ject No. 8013

Mayor Branson read Resolution No. 2012—18 by title. The City was successful in receiving a
FY2013 state legislative grant of $18.1 million for replacement of Pier III and authorization of an
additional $15 million added to the project in the statewide general obligation transportation
bond, which will go to state voters for approval at the 2012 election.

Councilmember Vizcocho MOVED to adopt Resolution No. 2012—18.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

d. Resolution No. 2012-19, Authorizing the Issuance of a Permit to the High School Tennis
Team for the Use of Public Property for Its Tennis Clinic Fundraiser

Mayor Branson read Resolution No. 2012—-19 by title. The high school tennis coach, Stephen
Johnston, requested the use the Baranof Park tennis courts to run a tennis clinic and lessons as a
fundraiser from July 2-7, 2012, and every Saturday in July and August. The purpose is twofold —
to promote the sport and use of the courts and to raise money for the high school tennis team.
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The tennis team is a club sport that is completely self-funded, raising money to cover the cost of
travel and other costs.

Councilmember Haines MOVED to adopt Resolution No. 2012-19.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

e. Resolution No. 201220, Authorizing the Issuance of a Permit to the Filipino American
Association of Kodiak for the Use of Public Property to Host Its Philippine Consulate
Outreach Program

Mayor Branson read Resolution No. 2012-20 by title. The Filipino-American Association of
Kodiak requests the use of the Teen Center on August 3 and 4, 2012, to host the consular out-
reach program during the visit of the Philippine Consulate General from San Francisco. The pur-
pose of the visit is to provide consular outreach services to Filipino Americans in Kodiak. The
Philippine Consulate will be collecting fees for services rendered, and the Filipino-American As-
sociation will also be asking for a donation from participants.

Councilmember Bishop MOVED to adopt Resolution No. 2012-20.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

f. Resolution No. 2012-21, Authorizing the Issuance of a Permit to the Kodiak Boys’
Summer Basketball Program for the Use of Public Property for a Dance to Fund Team
Travel Expenses

Mayor Branson read Resolution No. 2012-21 by title. The Kodiak Boys’ Summer Basketball
Program is taking a trip to Washington from July 18-30, 2012, and is trying to raise money for
this trip. They have requested use of the Teen Center for a dance fundraiser on July 14, 2012.

Councilmember Davidson MOVED to adopt Resolution No. 2012-21.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

g. Authorization of Amendment No. 1 to the Professional Services Agreement With MRV
Architects for New Library, Project No. 6012

The City Council awarded a professional services contract for design services for the new library
to MRV Architects on September 22, 2011. The project is now in the early stages of site prepara-
tion and construction. The next step in the process is for Council to authorize an amendment to
MRV’s contract for architectural and engineering services related to construction and to formal-
ize the partial use of an allowance in the original contract.

Councilmember Haines MOVED to authorize Amendment No. 1 to the professional services
contract with MRV Architects to formalize partial use of the original contract funding allowance
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and to authorize MRV to provide construction-related architectural and engineering services in
an amount not to exceed $266,724, with funds coming from the Building Improvement Fund,
New Library Project, Project No. 6012.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

h. Authorization of Amendment No. 3 to the Professional Services Agreement With Cor-

nerstone General Contractors, Inc. for Structural Package for New Library, Project
No. 6012

The City Council authorized contract Amendment No. 2 to Cornerstone General Contractors,
Inc. on June 14, 2012, for the foundation package on the new library site. The next phase of the
project is to award the structural package. City staff, the library building committee, and the pro-
ject manager reviewed the elements and costs of the structural package on July 2, 2012, and sup-
port award of the structural package to Cornerstone.

Councilmember Whiddon MOVED to authorize Amendment No. 3 to the professional services
contract with Cornerstone General Contractors, Inc. for the structural package for the new library
for the guaranteed maximum price of $2,791,878, with funds coming from the Building Im-
provement Fund, New Library Project, Project No. 6012.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

i. Authorization of Change Order No. 3 to Baranof Park Improvement Project, Project
No. 12-05/9001

Change Order No. 3 for the Baranof Park Improvement project involves work required due to
unanticipated problems with site conditions that were not apparent prior to construction. Work
includes replacement of the storm drain under the baseball infield, modification of fence and gate
placement on the baseball infield, revision of ADA access to the track to avoid removal of trees,
and additional paving work due to deteriorated asphalt areas under the track.

Councilmember Vizcocho MOVED to authorize Change Order No. 3 to the Baranof Park Im-
provement Project to Ohno Construction in the amount of $97,310, with funds coming from the
Parks and Recreation Capital Improvement Fund, Baranof Park Improvements, Project No. 12-
05/9001, contingent upon finalization of the state grant agreement.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

j. Authorization of FY2013 Pavement Repairs, Project Nos. 13-02/7035/4034/9004

To keep City streets and parking lots in good driving condition requires a continual asphalt
maintenance program. This project will repair areas of asphalt damaged by water leaks and water
main failures last winter and make other repairs on several City streets. Staff recommends com-
bining the street pavement patching efforts with the Kodiak Police Department driveway and the
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Spruce Street Park basketball court. Since Brechan Enterprises, Inc. is the only asphalt pavement
producer and paver in Kodiak, staff recommends Council authorize the FY2013 pavement re-
pairs to Brechan as a sole source contract in the amount of $390,000.

Councilmember Whiddon MOVED to authorize the FY2013 pavement repairs project to
Brechan Enterprises in the amount of $390,000, with $300,000 coming from Water Capital Im-
provement Fund, Project No. 13-02/7035; $50,000 coming from the General Capital Project
Fund, Project No. 4034; and $40,000 coming from the Parks and Recreation Capital Improve-
ment Fund, Project No. 9004.

Councilmember Davidson suggested it might make more sense to pave the entire back parking
lot of the Kodiak Police Department rather than just the driveway.

Councilmember Davidson MOVED to amend the motion by striking $50,000 and inserting
$262,512 from General Capital Project Fund, Project No. 4034.

The City Clerk pointed out that the motion should also be amended to include a total amount
awarded to Brechan Enterprises of $602,512 instead of $390,000.

The roll call vote on the amendment was Councilmembers Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho,
and Whiddon in favor; Councilmember Bishop opposed. The amendment passed.

In response to the Clerk’s suggestion, there was no objection to substituting $602,512 in place of
$390,000 in the main motion.

The roll call vote on the main motion as amended was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson,
Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

k. Authorization of FY2013 Chamber of Commerce Economic Development Agreement

The City contracts with the Kodiak Chamber of Commerce for economic development activities
that benefit the community. The Chamber’s Economic Development Specialist (EDS) position is
funded by both the City and the Borough through similar contracts. The EDS duties include in-
volvement in the Kodiak Fisheries Advisory Committee, the organization and facilitation of the
Kodiak Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy Committee, active involvement in the
Southwest Alaska Municipal Conference, and work with the Kodiak Island Convention and Visi-
tors Bureau. Based on Council direction, City and Chamber staff updated much of the scope of
work identified in the FY2013 agreement.

Councilmember Haines MOVED to authorize the FY2013 Economic Development Agreement
with the Kodiak Chamber of Commerce in the amount of $45,000, with funds coming from the
General Fund, Non-Departmental, Administration, Contributions account.

Councilmember Whiddon requested regular reports from the Economic Development Specialist
at Council work sessions and joint work sessions.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.
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l. Authorization to Purchase Sales Tax Software Application for the Financial Software
Project, Project No. 4028

The sales tax collected by the City is the main source of revenue to fund the General Fund. With
over $9,400,000 collected annually, the need for reliable software is very important. For five
years, the City has been operating with an inadequate sales tax software system that routinely
experiences problems and failures. The Finance Department has been researching programs to
meet the City’s needs and recommends the City purchase a sales tax application system through
Harris Computer Systems.

Councilmember Davidson MOVED to authorize the purchase of the sales tax software module
from Harris Computer Systems in the amount of $225,648 with $211,660 coming from the Gen-
eral Capital Project Fund, Financial Software Upgrade project, Project No. 4028 and $13,988
coming from the General Fund, Finance, Information Services professional services account.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

m. Authorization to Extend the Alaska Public Entity Insurance Agreement

The City receives its property, casualty, liability, and Workers’ Compensation coverage through
its membership in the Alaska Public Entity Insurance (APEI) pool. The City joined APEI in 2010
and signed an agreement to remain a member of the pool through June 30, 2013, in exchange for
annual premium credits. APEI has offered the City additional premium reductions for FY2013 in
exchange for an agreement to extend membership in the pool for another three-year period.

Councilmember Whiddon MOVED to authorize the City Manager to extend the City’s member-
ship agreement with Alaska Public Entity Insurance for an additional three years, which would
otherwise terminate in 2013, and authorize the City Manager to execute all necessary documents.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

STAFF REPORTS
a. City Manager

City Manager Kniaziowski reported to the Council that the City had been approved for a
$500,000 Tier 2 grant from the Rasmuson Foundation for the New Library project, which meant
the project was within $210,000 of being fully funded. She said the Kodiak Island Borough had
notified the City that it would not be able to accept biosolids at the landfill after December 15’
2012, and she had been meeting with Public Works Director Mark Kozak and City Engineer
Glenn Melvin to come up with an alternative solution. She welcomed Kodiak College student
Nick Pennington who was serving as an intern in the Finance Department. She updated the
Council on the status of the Class and Compensation Study and the New Library project. She
said she had recently had a meeting with the Alaska Department of Transportation on plans for a
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new ferry dock at Pier I. She said she would be out of the office from July 18-30, 2012, and that
Finance Director Mary Munk would serve as Acting City Manager.

b. City Clerk

City Clerk Marlar informed the public of the next scheduled Council work session and regular
meeting and the next scheduled meeting of the Fisheries Work Group. She reminded the public
that the municipal election was on October 2, 2012, and said that nominating packets were avail-
able in the Clerk’s Office, and had to be turned in no later than August 15, 2012. She encouraged
everyone to make sure they were registered to vote, and asked anyone who was interested in
serving as an election worker to contact the Clerk’s Office.

MAYOR’S COMMENTS

Mayor Branson said she welcomed all the good news about grants the City had received and
thanked Senator Stevens, Representative Austerman, City Lobbyist Ray Gillespie, and City staff
for all their efforts. She said there would be a discussion at the August 7, 2012, work session on
downtown safety issues and encouraged business owners and community members to attend and
voice their concerns. She said that a discussion of downtown parking would be scheduled for a
work session in September 2012.

COUNCIL COMMENTS

Councilmember Vizcocho thanked the Seattle Seahawks players who recently held a clinic for
Kodiak youth football players and encouraged everyone to drive carefully and watch out for con-
struction zones.

Councilmember Haines said Ordinance No. 1299 showed the spirit of cooperation between the
City and Borough. He said he agreed with a recent editorial in the Kodiak Daily Mirror encour-
aging the Council to raise the sales tax cap, and said time was of the essence in raising City reve-
nues. He thanked everyone involved in securing funding for the Pier III project. He encouraged
the public to attend meetings of the Fisheries Work Group.

Councilmember Davidson encouraged the public to watch out for construction on the roads and
to drive carefully. He said all the recent grants the City had received were good news for the liv-
ability and sustainability of Kodiak.

Councilmember Whiddon said the Council had just authorized the receipt of over $20 million for
infrastructure improvements, most of which came from outside Kodiak, which he said reflected
the tremendous work done by City staff and lobbyists.

Councilmember Saravia spoke about recent and current City projects, including the UV Water
Treatment Plant, New Library, and Pier III, and said most of the money for infrastructure im-
provements had come from outside Kodiak. He said the salmon season had been slow so far, and
that was having an effect on fisherman, cannery workers, and other businesses.

Councilmember Bishop said he had attended the recent change of command ceremony at Coast
Guard Base Kodiak. He thanked outgoing Captain Karl Moore for his service and welcomed



JULY 12,2012 7591

Captain Jerald Woloszynski to Kodiak. He encouraged members of the public to attend the work
session on August 7, 2012, to talk about how to improve the downtown area.

IX. AUDIENCE COMMENTS
None
X. ADJOURNMENT
Councilmember Davidson MOVED to adjourn the meeting.

The roll call vote was Councilmembers Bishop, Davidson, Haines, Saravia, Vizcocho, and
Whiddon in favor. The motion passed.

The meeting adjourned at 8:46 p.m.

CITY OF KODIAK

MAYOR
ATTEST:

CITY CLERK

Minutes Approved:
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MEMORANDUM TO COUNCIL

To: Mayor Branson and City Councilmembers
]
From: Aimée Kniaziowski, City Manageg’a,/é
Date: August 9, 2012

Agenda Item: IIl.a. Presentation of Government Finance Officers Association Awards

SUMMARY: The Government Finance Officers Association of the United States and Canada has
awarded Finance Director Mary Munk with a Distinguished Budget Presentation Award for its budget
and a Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting for the City’s comprehensive
annual financial report. These awards represent the highest form of recognition in governmental
accounting and financial reporting.

ATTACHMENTS:
Attachment A: Distinguished Budget Presentation Award press release
Attachment B: Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting press release

AUGUST 9, 2012
Agenda Item IIl.a. Memo Page 1 of 1
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Attachment

Government Finance Officers Association
203 North LaSalle Street, Suite 2700

Chicago, Illinois 60601-1210

312.977.9700 fax: 312.977.4806

February 6, 2012
PRESS RELEASE
For Further Information Contact
Stephen J. Gauthier (312) 977-9700
[ 1L1] L1 L1 » (LRI L TR E LTI ITY ]

Chicago--The Government Finance Officers Association of the United States and Canada (GFOA)
is pleased to announce that City of Kodiak, Alaska has received the GFOA's Distinguished
Budget Presentation Award for its budget.

The award represents a significant achievement by the entity. It reflects the commitment of the
governing body and staff to meeting the highest principles of governmental budgeting. In order to
receive the budget award, the entity had to satisfy nationally recognized guidelines for effective
budget presentation. These guidelines are designed to assess how well an entity's budget serves as:

a policy decument

a financial plan

an operations guide

a communications device

Budget documents must be rated "proficient” in all four categories, and the fourteen mandatory
criteria within those categories, to receive the award.

When a Distinguished Budget Presentation Award is granted to an entity, a Certificate of Recognition
for Budget Presentation is also presented to the individual or department designated as being
primarily responsible for its having achieved the award. This has been presented to Mary C. Munk,
Finance Director.

For budgets including fiscal period 2010, over 1,250 entities received the Award. Award recipients
have pioneered efforts to improve the quality of budgeting and provide an excellent example for other
governments throughout North America.

The Government Finance Officers Assaciation is a nonprofit professional association serving nearly
17,400 government finance professionals throughout North America. The GFOA's Distinguished
Budget Presentation Awards Program is the only national awards program in governmental
budgeting,

Washington, DC Oftice
1301 Pvnnsy]vania Avenue, N, W,, Suite 309 \\’axhington, DC 20004 = 202.393.8020 * fax: 202.393.0780
Www, gfoa .org
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Government Finance Officers Association
203 N. LaSalle Street - Suite 2700
Chicago, IL 60601
Phone (312) 977-9700 Fax (312) 977-4806
»
03/28/2012

NEWS RELEASE For Information contact:

Stephen Gauthier (312) 977-9700

(Chicago)--The Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting has been
awarded to City of Kodiak by the Government Finance Officers Association of the United States
and Canada (GFOA) for its comprehensive annual financial report (CAFR). The Certificate of
Achievement is the highest form of recognition in the area of governmental accounting and
financial reporting, and its attainment represents a significant accomplishment by a government
and its management.

An Award of Financial Reporting Achievement has been awarded to the individual(s),
department or agency designated by the government as primarily responsible for preparing the
award-winning CAFR. This has been presented to:

Mary C. Munk, Finance Director

The CAFR has been judged by an impartial panel to meet the high standards of the program
including demonstrating a constructive "spirit of full disclosure" to clearly communicate its
financial story and motivate potential users and user groups to read the CAFR.

The GFOA is a nonprofit professional association serving approximately 17,500 government

finance professionals with offices in Chicago, IL, and Washington, D.C.
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS
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MEMORANDUM TO COUNCIL

To: Mayor Branson and City Councilmembers
From: Aimée Kniaziowski, City Managﬂé,
Date: August9, 2012

Agenda Item: IV.a. Second Reading and Public Hearing, Ordinance No. 1299, Authorizing the
City to Exchange Approximately 0.7 Acres of Lot 1A, Hospital Subdivision
Owned by the City for Approximately 0.6 Acres of Lot 2A, Hospital
Subdivision Owned by the Kodiak Island Borough, to Provide Additional
Land for the City Cemetery and Borough Long Term Care Facility

SUMMARY: The City and Borough have been in discussions about land needed by the Borough to
build the long-term care facility behind the hospital. City and Borough staff believes the best solution
for both parties’ land needs is a land exchange of two parcels in the Hospital Subdivision. In this case,
the disposal of City property must be accomplished by ordinance to comply with the City Charter. Staff
is recommending Council adopt Ordinance No. 1299 in the second reading following the public hearing.

PREVIOUS COUNCIL ACTION:

e Council has periodically disposed of City-owned land that was no longer needed by the City or
was in the best interest of the public.

e Council passed Ordinance No. 1299 in the first reading at their regular meeting on July 12, 2012.

DISCUSSION: In early June 2012, Borough staff made an initial request to the City for the donation of
a 0.7 acre parcel of land adjacent to the hospital needed to build a long-term care facility (Attachment
C). The City’s main concern with a land donation is that the 0.7 acres identified is land needed for the
City cemetery. Both staffs met to discuss the issue and agreed that a land exchange would be the best
solution and in the interest of the community.

Staff requested help from the City Attorney on the process to conduct an exchange. He advised that
Section V-17 of the City Charter requires the Council to make the approval by ordinance due to the
value of the land. The Borough process for the exchange requires approval by resolution. The Borough
Assembly approved the exchange at their regular meeting on July 5, 2012.

ALTERNATIVES:

1. Adopt Ordinance No. 1299 in the second reading following the public hearing, which is staff’s
recommendation because it meets the needs of the City and Borough and is in the best interest of
the community.

2. Do not adopt the ordinance, which is not recommended because it would not support the
Borough'’s efforts to build a new long-term care facility for the community.

AUGUST 9, 2012
Agenda Item [V.a. Memo Page 1 of 2
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Staff recommends Council adopt Ordinance No. 1299 in the second
reading following the public hearing.

CITY MANAGER’S COMMENTS: I believe this land exchange is a good solution that meets City,
Borough, and community needs. The City will retain needed land for the cemetery, and the Borough will
have land adjacent to the hospital for the long-term care facility. And, the City will benefit by improved
road access to cemetery land from Chichinoff to the northeast section of City property. I request Council
to authorize the land trade by adopting Ordinance No. 1299.

ATTACHMENTS:
Attachment A: Ordinance No. 1299
Attachment B: Letter from KIB discussing land exchange, dated June 15, 2012
Attachment C: Letter requesting land acquisition from KIB, dated June 7, 2012

PROPOSED MOTION:
Move to adopt Ordinance No. 1299.

AUGUST 9, 2012
Agenda Item [V.a. Memo Page 2 of 2
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Attachment

CITY OF KODIAK
ORDINANCE NUMBER 1299

AN ORDINANCE OF THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF KODIAK AUTHORIZ-
ING THE CITY TO EXCHANGE APPROXIMATELY 0.7 ACRES OF LOT 1A, HOSPI-
TAL SUBDIVISION OWNED BY THE CITY FOR APPROXIMATELY 0.6 ACRES OF
LOT 2A, HOSPITAL SUBDIVISION OWNED BY THE KODIAK ISLAND BOROUGH,
TO PROVIDE ADDITIONAL LAND FOR THE CITY CEMETERY AND THE BOR-
OUGH LONG TERM CARE FACILITY

WHEREAS, the City owns real property described as Lot 1A, Hospital Subdivision,
according to Plat No. 95-3, Kodiak Recording District (“Lot 1A”); and

WHEREAS, the Kodiak Island Borough owns real property described as Lot 2A, Hospi-
tal Subdivision, according to Plat No. 95-3, Kodiak Recording District (“Lot 2A”); and

WHEREAS, the Borough has requested that the City transfer approximately 0.7 acres of
Lot 1A to the Borough, for the site of the Borough long term care facility, in exchange for the
Borough transferring approximately 0.6 acres of Lot 2A to the City; and

WHEREAS, the approximately 0.6 acres of Lot 2A that the Borough proposes to transfer
to the City will provide needed additional land for the City cemetery; and

WHEREAS, Kodiak City Code 18.20.030(a) provides that City lands may be exchanged
for less than the minimum sales price otherwise established by Kodiak City Code Title 18 to the
Borough if the Council determines that the exchange would be in the best interests of the public;
and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interest of the public that this proposed land exchange be au-
thorized.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the City of Kodiak, Alaska,
as follows:

Section 1: The Council of the City of Kodiak hereby authorizes the exchange with the
Borough of approximately 0.7 acres of Lot 1A, as illustrated on Exhibit A to this
ordinance, for approximately 0.6 acres of Lot 2A, as illustrated on Exhibit A to
this ordinance.

Section 2: The exchange authorized in Section 1 shall be subject to approval by the City
Manager of a survey and plat of the exchanged properties, to be performed by the
Borough at its sole cost, and the City Manager hereby is authorized to approve
such survey and plat if they provide for an exchange of properties substantially
similar to that which is illustrated in Exhibit A to this ordinance. The description
of the exchanged properties on the plat approved by the City Manager under this
section shall supersede the illustration of the exchanged properties in Exhibit A to
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this ordinance, and thereafter shall be considered the correct description of the ex-
changed properties for all purposes under this ordinance.

Section 3: The City Manager hereby is authorized, empowered, and directed to do all acts
and things and to execute all documents as may be necessary to carry out and
comply with the exchange of properties that is authorized herein.

Section 4: This ordinance shall be published in full within ten days after its passage.

Section 5: The exchange of properties authorized by this ordinance is subject to the require-
ments of City Charter Section V-17. Therefore, if one or more referendum peti-
tions with signatures are properly filed within one month after the passage and
publication of this ordinance, this ordinance shall not go into effect until the peti-
tion or petitions are finally found to be illegal and/or insufficient, or, if any such
petition is found legal and sufficient, until the ordinance is approved at an election
by a majority of the qualified voters voting on the question. If no referendum peti-
tion with signatures is filed, this ordinance shall take effect one month after its
passage and publication.

CITY OF KODIAK

MAYOR
ATTEST:

CITY CLERK

First Reading: July 12, 2012
Second Reading:
Effective Date:
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Attachment

Kodiak Island Borough

OFFICE of the MANAGER
710 Mill Bay Road
Kodiak, Alaska 99615
Phone (907) 486-9301  Fax (907) 486-9374
E-mail: bcassidy@kodiakak.us

June 15, 2012

Aimeé Knaiziowski, Manager
City of Kodiak

710 Mill Bay Road

Kodiak, AK 99615

Dear Aimeé,

This letter is a follow up to the Kodiak Island Borough’s letter dated June 7, 2012 and our meeting
on June 11, 2012 regarding Borough and City land near the City cemetery behind the hospital. After
discussion and consideration it is clear that a land exchange between the City and Borough could
meet the land needs of the Borough’s long term care facility and the City’s cemetery.

The Borough is requesting approximately .7 acres of City land within Lot 1A, Hospital Subdivision
that is adjacent to the proposed new long term care facility site. In exchange, the Borough would
provide to the City a roughly equivalent sized piece of land in Lot 2A, Hospital Subdivision from the
current property line to the proposed facility driveway including the current cemetery parking area
and NE to the site of the proposed facility. The described exchange is illustrated in the attached
photo.

In response to your request that the City land proposed for acquisition by the Borough be marked
for visual observation, yellow caution tape has been tied on four trees to roughly outline the space.
These markings are not technically correct but provide a general impression of the space requested.
A survey will provide truly accurate points at a later date.

I think it is also worth noting that in addition to an exchange of land, the proposed paved driveway
to the long term care facility will also benefit the City by providing improved access to the cemetery
for City workers and public visitation.

I hope that we have adequately addressed the City’s concerns regarding this proposed transaction
and that we can forward the proposal to our respective governing bodies, however please feel free
to contact me if you have further questions or concerns.

Sincerely,

S

Charles E. Cassidy Jr. -
Administrative Official
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Attachment C

Kodiak Island Borough

OFFICE of the MANAGER
710 Mill Bay Road
Kodiak, Alaska 99615
Phone (907) 486-9302  Fax (907) 486-9374
E-mail: rgifford@kodiakak.us

A June 7, 2012

U 2012

* o . - Qeceived

Aimee Kniaziowski, Manager e Depyr
City of Kodiak Phoef oy

710 Mill Bay Rd.
Kodiak, AK 99615

Re: Acquisition of City land for the Long Term Care Facility
Ms. Kniaziowski:

Please consider this letter as a formal request from the Borough that the City of
Kodiak consider the donation of portion of City owned property adjacent to the
proposed new long term care facility site. The property in question consists of
approximately .7 acre within Lot 1A, Hospital Subdivision generally located
northeast of the City cemetery behind the hospital with access extending from
Chichenoff Street, as illustrated in the attached site plan and air photo.

The long term care facility itself will substantially be located on the same Borough
property (Lot 2A) as the hospital. This additional amount of land from the City
would improve the overall layout of the site by providing an access drive to
enhance traffic circulation and comply with Uniform Fire Code standards. The
project planning design team and project manager requested that the Borough
pursue a formal request that the City donate this unused parcel to provide
flexibility for site design. This will also provide an opportunity for the City to
address access improvements to the cemetery, as well as give consideration to
plans for cemetery expansion to meet future needs.

Because municipal processes of land disposal and acquisition are sometimes
lengthy, and because time is of the essence to begin ground work during this
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construction season, the Borough has scheduled on an Assembly agenda later this
month a resolution authorizing acquisition of real property for a specific purpose
according to Title 18 of Borough code. That would allow the Borough manager to
enter into an agreement on behalf of the Borough.

This would be the latest in a growing list of property transfers between the two
municipalities in the public interest. In 2008 City property on Near Island was
transferred to the Borough to accommodate construction of the new ADF&G office
complex and administration facility there. Then in 2011 the process of transferring
Borough property in Monashka Bay within the watershed to the City was initiated.
And now, pending replat, a parcel of Borough land recently authorized for disposal
by the Assembly is in the process of transfer to the City to provide site design
flexibility for the new library on Egan Way.

Continuing in that cooperative spirit, the City’s in-kind donation of this piece of
unused property near the hospital would greatly improve overall site layout for the
long term care facility. We hope the City Council will agree.

Sincerely,

%(JZ &£
Rick Gifford
Borough Manager

Cc:  Mayor Selby and Borough Assembly Members
Mayor Branson and City Council Members
Bud Cassidy, Community Development Department Director
Woody Koning, Engineering/Facilities Director
Jimmy Ng, Project Coordinator
Bob Scholze, Resource Management Officer
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MEMORANDUM TO COUNCIL

To: Mayor Branson and City Councilmembers
From: Aimée Kniaziowski, City Manage
Thru: Mary Munk, Finance Directo(r/ FU‘VQA;
Date: August 9, 2012

Agenda Item: V.a. First Reading, Ordinance No. 1300, Amending Kodiak City Code
3.08.010(A), Levy of Sales Tax, to Increase the Rate of Bed Tax From
Eleven Percent to Twelve Percent on All Rentals of Transient Rooms;
Amending Kodiak City Code 3.08.025, Allocation of Sales Tax Proceeds, to
Conform to the Increase in Bed Tax and the Increase in Sales Tax Under
Ordinance Number 1297, and to Eliminate the Annual Public Hearing on
Sales Tax Expenditure Priorities; Amending Kodiak City Code
3.08.090(F), Addition of Tax, to Conform to the Increase in Sales Tax
Under Ordinance Number 1297; and Amending Kodiak City Code
3.08.110(A), Tax Schedule, to Reflect the Increase in the Bed Tax Rate

SUMMARY: Council adopted Ordinance No. 1297 on June 14, 2012, which increased the City’s sales
tax from six percent to seven percent. However, the ordinance did not include language to amend related
sections of Kodiak City Code (KCC) Title 3 to increase the sales tax portion of the City’s bed tax to
reflect the new sales tax rate of seven percent. The existing language in KCC 3.08.010 (a) is confusing
and references the collection of an eleven percent bed tax for transient room rentals, when in fact, the
eleven percent reflects a transient room tax of five percent and sales tax of six percent, equaling eleven
percent. Ordinance No. 1297 did not increase the six percent sales tax portion of the transient room
rental to seven percent. This ordinance corrects that oversight. Staff recommends Council adopt
Ordinance No. 1300 to reflect the new sales tax amount as applied to transient room rentals (five percent
transient tax plus seven percent sales tax). The ordinance will also amend related language regarding the
allocation of the sales tax portion of the transient rental tax and eliminate a redundant requirement for
annual public hearings on some sales tax allocations. Ordinance No. 1300 will become effective on
October 1, 2012, in order to stay on the same implementation timeline as Ordinance No. 1297.

PREVIOUS COUNCIL ACTION:
e 1956, Council initiated a 2% sales tax.
e The sales tax was increased to 3% in 1961, to 5% in 1969, and 6% in 1993.
e 2004, Council raised the sales tax cap from $500 to $750 on eligible purchases.

e Council discussed possible options to raise revenues at the January 2011 annual planning
meeting and again on July 26, 2011.

e January 14, 2012, Council held a special planning meeting to discuss financial preconditions
necessary to develop a five-year capital improvement plan/asset management plan to care for the

AUGUST 9, 2012
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CITY OF KODIAK
FIVE-YEAR CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM
VEHICLE / EQUIPMENT REPLACEMENT NOMINATION
2 of 2 pages

Proposed Dispositions of Replaced Unit as Determined by Vehicle Maintenance Division (check one):
L__] To General Fleet

[] ToSurplusSale

'REQUEST NEW UNIT DESCRIPTION (ATTACH PRICE QUOTES, DESCRIPTIONS, AND PHOTOS FROM THREE
VENDORS

Engine Size — Fuel Type , | 35LEcoBoost V6 gasoline engine

Seating Capacity Four

Color , Police Package, Tires, Transmission, Etc. White, Police Package, All-Wheel DrN"e Sedan

REQUESTED NEW UNIT COSTS

ey

61



OPERATIONAL COSTS:
Kodiak Police Vehicle #21 is a 2005 Ford Expedition with approximately 108,551 miles on the odometer.
This vehicle has been used as a patrol unit since it was new in 2005.

There have been some issues with the electrical system that have surfaced in the last year. These
electrical issues are from the age and amount of hours that unit #21 has been subjected to. The engine
and transmission still feel to have power, although the miles and hours are equivalent to a vehicle with at
least twice the mileage. There is some heavy rust appearing on some of the structural areas of the frame
near the suspension components.

| recommend vehicle #21 be replaced in the 2013 fiscal year. This vehicle will likely need some
very expensive repairs this next year. With the hours and demand placed the KPD patrol units this vehicle

is reaching a stage where reliability will be a factor.

2010-02-26T16_14 33 ~ 21 2/16/2010  2/26/2010  KPD RC 45 3 1 0 173 44 198 17.2 58355

Patrol
WO- 21 - 2010-03- 21 3/4/2010 3/2/2010 KPD RC 12 2 0 0 173 44 528 0 89115
02T10_43_04 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2010-03- 21 3/23/2010 3/24/2010 KPD RC 2 2 1 173 44 88 3259 59814
24T09_25_19 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2010-04- 21 4/28/2010 4/28/2010 KPD RC 1 1 0 0 173 44 44 22988 61788
28T08_33_26 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2010-11- 21 7/8/2010  11/19/2010 KPD RC 1 1 0 0 173 44 44 2277
19T09_37_23 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2010-11- 21 7/9/2010 11/19/2010 KPD GM 4 2 1 0 173 44 176 216.01
19T09_40_16 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2010-11- 21 11/22/2010 11/22/2010 KPD RC 2 1 0 0 173 44 88 0
22T09_23_10 v Patrol
WO- 21 - 2011-04- 21 11/29/2010 4/11/2011 KPD RC 6 2 1 0 173 44 264 117.64 76583
11T16_30_57 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2011-04- 21 1/10/2011 4/12/2011 KPD RC 2 1 0 0 173 44 88 263.88 79358
12T10_00_35 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2011-04- 21 9/22/2011 4/20/2011 KPD RC 5 1 1 0 173 44 220 323.14
20T09_20_35 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2011-04- _ 21 7/22/2010 4/28/2011 KPD RC 2 1 0 0 173 44 88 859.29
28T08_52_53 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2012-01- 21 9/22/2011 1/5/2012 KPD RC 25 1 2 0 173 44 110 89.79 98950
05T09_22_42 M Patrol
WO- 21 - 2012-01- 21 7/7/2011  1/4/2012 KPD RC 2 0 3 0 173 44 88 9513 93495
05T16_05_21 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2012-01- 21 7/14/2011  1/4/2012 KPD  RC 1 1 0 0 173 44 44 7166 93899
05T16_05_59 Patrol
WO- 21 - 2012-01- 21 11/7/2011 1/10/2012 KPD RC 3 3 0 0 173 44 132 3<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>